FINAL Draft April 18, 2022 Planning Board Minutes, approved 5/16/22                pg. 7



Town of Charlton

Planning Board Minutes
and Public Hearing Minutes

758 Charlton Road

Charlton, New York 12019
Minutes of the Planning Board Meeting – April 18, 2022
Chairman Jay Wilkinson called the meeting to order at 7:07 p.m. at the Charlton Town Hall.

Present: Jay Wilkinson, Chairman, Dave Crudele, Dawn Szurek, Chris Mitchell, Bill Keniry, Esq., Planning Board Attorney and Susan York, Planning Board Clerk.  Jonathan Riedinger arrived at 7:15 p.m.
AGENDA MEETING

Mr. Wilkinson stated that there is a quorum.
Minutes

Mr. Wilkinson stated that the draft of the March 21, 2022 meeting minutes needed to be approved.   Mrs. York has previously provided comments.  Wilkinson stated that the Board could vote on the minutes during the Business Meeting.
Public Hearings
Davidson (246.-3-61.111)
Mr. Wilkinson stated that there will be a continuation of the Public Hearing at 7:30 that was originally open on March 21, 2022 on this application.  

Subdivision Applications 
Davidson (246.-3-61.111)

Discussed above.

Heflin and Santos Associates (225.-1-35, -36.1, -36.2, -36.3)
Mr. Wilkinson stated that he sent a letter to the applicant’s representative regarding extending the 62 day clock since the public hearing was closed in February.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the board has not received the information from DEC or ACOE or the crossing permits for the driveways or verification of the wetlands that they had delineated. Mr. Wilkinson stated that Mr. Schauffert acknowledged that they are still waiting for that information and should have it in the coming months.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that he did receive an email from Mr. Schauffert agreeing to the extension for a few months on the 62 day clock and he is working on getting the board the additional information that was requested.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the hydrology study was done and he will email it to everyone.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that he did ask Mr. Schauffert to bring 4 copies of the study if he would be attending the meeting.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that if there is no one in attendance for this application he will send another email to Mr. Schauffert regarding the SWPPP that is also required.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the town engineer has already informed the applicant that it was required in the comment letter.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the disturbance area needs to be calculated although it appears that the disturbance area will be less than an acre.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the board needs the crossing permits, hydrology study and SWPPP to move forward with the lot line change.
Zoning Report

Mr. Wilkinson stated that the Board has received the report for review. 

Correspondence
None.

Town Board Liaison

Mr. St. John stated that the spring newsletter has gone out and brush pickup will begin April 25th.  Mr. St. John stated that the town board had a presentation from Saratoga County Plan regarding community conservation efforts.  Mr. St. John stated that anyone that is interested in that information go to the Saratoga County Plan website for more details.  Mr. St. John stated that the survey of the Mill Pond Park is ongoing and park signage will be added in the near future.  Mr. St. John stated that the Town of Ballston Town Board has completed their zoning update and the details are located on their website.  Mr. St. John stated that Public Hearing for the Route 67 Café will be held on April 25, 2022.  Mr. St. John stated that the town water system will be evaluated for liabilities and a secondary water source will be investigated.  Mr. St. John stated that the evaluation of the needs of the community center are ongoing.  Mr. St. John stated that resignations have been received from Bruce Gardner and Marilyn Phillips and replacements will be voted on at the next meeting.
Mr. Wilkinson made a motion to close the Agenda meeting, seconded by Ms. Szurek.  All were in favor.  Agenda meeting closed at 7:20 p.m.

BUSINESS MEETING

Opened at 7:30 p.m. with the Pledge of Allegiance.

Minutes

Mr. Wilkinson made a motion to approve the draft of the March 21, 2022 meeting minutes with changes incorporated.  Ms. Szurek seconded the motion.  All were in favor.  

PUBLIC HEARING (7:30 P.M.)

Davidson (246.-3-61.111)

Mr. Wilkinson stated that this is a proposal for a subdivision on Crane Street, Town of Charlton, Saratoga County. Mr. Wilkinson stated that the legal notice was published in the Daily Gazette on March 11, 2022 and notices were sent to the adjoining property owners on February 24, 2022.

Mr. Wilkinson reviewed the public hearing process.  

Mr. Wilkinson opened the public hearing.

Jonathon B. Tingley of Gilchrist Tingley, P.C. appeared on behalf of the applicant.

Jonathon B. Tingley: I do have a submission tonight that I will walk through with you first. It includes the written authorization signed by Carrie Ann Davidson, Nicholas Davidson and George Davidson authorizing me to present the application on behalf of the applicant and the owner. I will be submitting Table 1 from the Department of Health regulations concerning well and septic separation requirements as well as Chapter 3 of the Federal Highway Administrations Manual on intersection safety, a manual for local rural road owners as well as a number of historical aerial images ranging from May of 1997 through May of 2021. Just a couple of points in response to the comments. The application was presented last time but there were a couple of points I wanted to address. The first is with respect to separation distance between the septic area and the proposed well location, as we stated last time, that will be required to comply with health department regulations and that will be a condition of getting a building permit. The final location, although the area shown on the plat are in our view acceptable and code compliant, the final location of that will be dictated by compliance with the health department regulations. I did ask our surveyor to go to the site and review the elevation of that area. He did go. The entire building envelope is generally flat where the house is located along with where the septic and the well is located at about 490 feet in elevation really would just generally intermittent variations kind of throughout that area up and down 6 inches here 6 inches there and so we do think that the area is flat. The well does not appear to be down gradient from the septic area and one comment that the surveyor did make to me was that when the house is built there will be grading around the house that is appropriate for the home that will prevent any direct drainage flow from the septic to the well area and that is one of the necessary requirements for requiring a 200 foot separation is that that only applies to where the well is in a direct drainage flow from the contaminant source. Another question was raised about the sight distance. As we stated last time, any building permit will be contingent upon getting a highway permit if one has not yet been issued. I have requested a copy of the one that is referenced on the prior subdivision survey that we had submitted last time from April 2010. We haven’t received that yet but if we do we will submit that. We did have a surveyor measure the sight distance there and from the driveway to the north that distance is 482 feet and from the driveway to the south is 461 feet and we believe that is more than sufficient in that area given the characteristics of that roadway and its usage and also the use of the property as a single family residence. It is not an intersection where traffic will be coming it is simply a driveway to that area that is sufficient. We also think it’s consistent with the existing driveways that are there. There were some comments made by a member of the public that I would like to quickly address. The first is that the septic area appears to be in the location of a former pond. I did talk to the Davidson’s about it and from their understanding of their ownership of the property that is incorrect. There are two pond areas that are on the site and they are separated by an embankment and it’s actually the large pond that is the front pond if you will and the small pond is behind the embankment to the rear. So if you are standing on Crane Street looking at the proposed lot, the lot ends, then there is the large pond then there is an embankment and then there is a small pond. That small pond is actually seasonal. You can see from the historical aerial images. Sometimes it’s there and sometimes it is not there. You will get those with my submission. The septic area is not in the area of a former pond to our understanding. There was also a comment made that the Davidson’s are getting subdivision after subdivision without complying with frontage requirements. Mr. Davidson indicated to me that this is the only application where they have sought a variance for frontage and that was received from the zoning board with respect to the remaining lands not for this new lot that is going to be created. There was also a comment that someone is living in the original Grabo house. Mr. Davidson has assured me that that is not the case and that the building inspector has been over there to look and there is no one living there. Finally there was a concern raised about the septic area and its affect on the surface water drainage in that area. I did talk to Mr. Kant, the engineer that is designing the septic system about that concern raised by a member of the public and he confirmed that the septic system will not discharge contaminates into that drainage and into that culvert and will not contaminate the surface water system. With that I would be happy to answer any questions. I will submit this submission with the understanding that this is the first time you are seeing it but I did walk through the points with you.
Jay Wilkinson: If anyone from the public has any questions, now would be the time to speak. 
Suzanne Carreker-Vogt: What’s the point of the long narrow strip of land?
Jonathon B. Tingley: The “L” shape if you will at the side?

Suzanne Carreker-Vogt: Yes.

Jonathon B. Tingley: I think that’s an important question because the history of this application is for a single lot being subdivided from 66 acres is in my mind important. Originally, as I understand it and I am fairly new to the application, but as I understand it, the original proposal was to create a lot on the other side of the driveway and in that context there was some concern about the design of that lot. So then the suggestion was made and quite frankly accepted by the owner and the applicant to consider subdividing on the other side of the driveway which is the current proposed lot. The issue with that is that the owner of the property is going to be retaining that pond on his property and in order to get the appropriate lot size without going beyond the pond or into the pond there had to be additional area added so that strip of land is there intentionally to comply with the towns zoning ordinance and lot size requirements.

Jay Wilkinson: Anyone else have any questions?

Jonathon B. Tingley: So if it’s ok Mr. Chairman, can I….

Jay Wilkinson: Yes, please distribute your information and then what we will do is that we will send it to the town engineer and let him look at it and give us his opinion letter and we will go from there.

Jonathon B. Tingley: Ok. Where should the original go, to you?

Jay Wilkinson: It will go to our clerk and I will just take a copy.  Thank you.

Jonathon B. Tingley: I can email this to him as well in the morning. Again, I did identify him as the cc. I will email that first thing in the morning.

Jay Wilkinson: Thank you. So last chance, does anybody else have any questions for the applicant’s representative on the public hearing on the Davidson subdivision on Crane Street? With that said, I am going to leave the public hearing open until our May 16, 2022 meeting at 7:30 p.m. and we will have this new information looked at by the town engineer and we will go from there.

Jonathon B. Tingley: Can I request that the public hearing be closed tonight?

Jay Wilkinson: You can but I don’t think it would be prudent at this point to close it because then the 62 day clock starts. Also too, the elephant in the room is the engineering escrow has not been paid. It is the policy of this board to not deliberate or pass judgment on that particular subdivision until the engineering escrow is paid. We have done that in the past and then the people got what they wanted and never paid the engineering escrow which, this is a town designated engineer, and he is working for gratis.

Jonathon B. Tingley: One of the requests that we have made, we haven’t received it yet and I am not expecting to receive it yet so don’t take that the wrong way, we have requested a copy of the local law or ordinance that provides for that and upon receipt of that we will certainly comply with that.

Jay Wilkinson: Ok.  So the public hearing for Davidson remains open until May 16, 2022 at 7:30 p.m.

SUBDIVISION AND LOT LINE CHANGE APPLICATIONS
Heflin and Santos Associates (255.-1-35, -36.1, -36.2, -36.3)

Mr. Wilkinson stated that Drew Schauffert appeared for the applicant.

Mr. Wilkinson stated that Mr. Heflin is reconfiguring four contiguous lots that he owns on Cook Road.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that this originally started as an 8 parcel subdivision and now it is down to 4 making 3 new homes.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the 3 lots are already existing and just need the lot lines reconfigured.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that an email was sent to the applicant’s representative to extend the 62 day clock and the applicant’s representative agreed to the extension.  

Mr. Wilkinson stated that the board is waiting for DEC crossing permits.

Mr. Schauffert asked if the crossing permits could be tabled until the building permit application process. 

Mr. Wilkinson stated that the hydrology study will be sent to the town engineer for review.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the SWPPP was brought up by the town engineer.  Mr. Wilkinson read from the March 11th letter from Charlie Baker regarding the SWPPP.

Mr. Schauffert stated that the disturbance has been calculated and is already on the map.

After some back and forth Mr. Wilkinson and Mr. Schauffert agreed to the extension until June 24, 2022.

Mr. Wilkinson stated that the note for long driveways would need to be added to the drawing for Lot 1.

Mr. Schauffert distributed 4 copies of the hydrology study to the board.

Davidson (246.-3-61.111)
No deliberations until the engineering escrow account is funded.
ZONING REPORT

The Board reviewed the report.
CORRESPONDENCE

Mr. Wilkinson stated that the town board is looking for comments from the board regarding the Route 67 Café application.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the planning board usually does the site plan review.  Mr. Wilkinson asked Mr. Grasso if the board would be receiving a map.
Mr. Grasso asked the board to make their comments based on the information already provided.

Mr. Wilkinson stated that the board will provide comments before the April 25th public hearing.

TOWN BOARD LIAISON

Mr. St. John gave his report during the agenda meeting.

Mr. Wilkinson made a motion to adjourn the meeting.  Mr. Riedinger seconded the motion.  All were in favor.

The meeting was adjourned at 8:00 p.m. 
Respectfully Submitted,

Kimberly A. Caron

Recording Secretary
